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London Councils Borough Subscriptions and Charges 2016/17
Summary: 

This circular summarises the level of London Councils borough subscriptions and charges for 2016/17.

_______________________________________________________________________________________________

Background

On 8 December 2015, the London Councils Leaders’ Committee approved the overall revenue budget for London Councils and the level of borough subscriptions and charges for 2016/17. The budget and borough contributions relating to the Grants programme for 2016/17 were also approved at the same Leaders’ Committee meeting.  The specific budget, subscriptions and charges relating to the activities of the Transport Environment Committee (TEC) for 2016/17 were approved by TEC on 10 December 2015. 
The borough subscriptions and charges to be levied by London Councils on the London boroughs from 1 April 2016 are, therefore, set out below. As well as the information provided here, a separate circular dealing with the specific requirements around approving the budget of the London Borough Grants Scheme has also been issued to boroughs.

This Circular brings together, therefore, all of the above strands and sets out the level of boroughs subscriptions and charges to be levied in 2016/17, together with the comparable charge for the current financial year.

Budget Strategy 2016/17
At its meeting on 8 December 2015, the Leaders’ Committee agreed the London Councils budget for 2016/17. To summarise, it was agreed that there will be:
· A one-off return of uncommitted joint committee reserves of £25,000 per borough for 2016/17, totalling £825,000;

· A one-off return of uncommitted TEC reserves of £10,000 per borough (and for TfL) for 2016/17, totalling £340,000;

· A one-off return of uncommitted grants committee reserves totalling £486,000 for 2016/17; £185,000 of which relates the borough funded S.48 programme and £301,000 relates to the expiring DwP ESF joint funded programme. This amount will be distributed amongst boroughs in accordance with the ONS mid-year population figures as at June 2014;

· Net savings of £617,000 to be realised from the operation of TEC direct services, an average saving of £18,147 per borough and for TfL;

· Net additional costs of £36,000, offset by additional income sources of £218,000, relating to joint committee functions. This allows for a proposed reduction in the current core JC base subscription of £5,515 per borough, reducing the base sum by 3.5% to £152,740. After considering the Employers Organisation and current YPES elements, the total provisional sum payable in 2016/17 is £161,958 per borough. It is proposed that a sum of £150,000 from accumulated funds held within joint committee reserves will continue to contribute towards the funding of the YPES in 2016/17.

The total proposed savings and repatriation of funds to boroughs for 2016/17 detailed above amounts to £2.423 million, or an average of £73,424 per borough, which, for illustrative purposes, is an amount that equates to 44% of the level of the current Joint Committee subscription of £167,473. 

Since 2010/11 (covering the six-year period between 2011/12 and 2016/17):

· The Joint Committee core subscription has been reduced by £96,005 or 37%, with the total accumulated benefit to boroughs over this period being £16.7 million;

· The TEC core parking subscription has been reduced by £500 or 25%, with the total accumulated benefit to boroughs over this period being £99,000;

· Payments for commissioned services funded by the Grants Committee have reduced from an average of £754,545 per borough to £258,788, an average reduction of £495,758 per borough or 65.7%, with the total average accumulated benefit to boroughs over this  period being £91.4 million;

· Payments for the administration of commissioned services have reduced from an average of £43,333 per borough to an average of £13,939, an average reduction of £29,394 per borough or 67.8%, with the total average accumulated benefit to boroughs over this period being  £5.1 million; and

· The three main TEC administrations charges for direct services – Freedom Pass, Taxicard and Lorry Control, have reduced by between 9% and 100%, with the total accumulated benefit to boroughs over this period being £4 million.

In addition, a further sum of £7.9 million has been repaid to member boroughs from uncommitted reserves over this period. The total accumulated benefit to boroughs, 

therefore, arising from the reduction in the main borough subscriptions and from charges for direct service charges and parking services since 2010/11, plus one-off repayments to date, equals £126.7 million, an average of £3.8 million per borough. Finally, over this period, staffing numbers have reduced by 39%.

Total Borough Payments (excluding TEC direct service and parking charges)
The overall position for 2016/17 can be summarised in the table below:

	
	2016/17 (£000)
	2015/15 (£000)
	Variance (£000)
	Variance (%)

	Joint Committee Subscription
	5,341
	5,523
	(182)
	(3.3)

	Grants Administration
	495
	495
	-
	-

	TEC Core Parking Subscription
	50
	50
	-
	-

	Sub-total
	5,886
	6,068
	(182)
	(3.0)

	Grants programme
	8,505
	8,505
	-
	-

	Total Borough Payments (excluding TEC charges)
	14,391
	14,573
	(182)
	(1.25)


In summary, the total amount to be levied on boroughs for core subscriptions and the administration of commissioned services, as part of the Grants programme, is £5.886 million, a reduction of £182,000, or 3% on the current year. The borough contribution towards commissioned services, as part of the Grants programme, will remain at £8.505 million, meaning that the total amount to be levied from boroughs for these functions in 2016/17 will be £14.391 million, a reduction of £182,000, or 1.25%. 

Joint Committee Core Subscription 

The total amount to be levied on member boroughs in respect of the joint committee core and associated functions for 2016/17 is detailed below, compared to the charge for the current year:
	
	2016/17

Per Borough
	2016/17

Total
	2015/16

Per Borough
	2015/16

Total

	
	£
	£000
	£
	£000

	Joint Committee core functions
	152,740
	5,041
	158,255
	5,223

	Local Government Employers
	3,763
	120
	3,763
	120

	16-19 RPG Regional Activities
	5,455
	180
	5,455
	180

	Total
	161,958
	5,341
	167,473
	5,523


The proposed Joint Committee subscription for 32 boroughs, excluding the City of London, will be £161,958 per borough, a reduction of 3.3% on the subscription of £167,473 for the current year. The City will pay £158,195; compared to £163,710 for the current year. This amount is in recognition of the fact the City is historically not part of the regional Local Government Employers arrangements. 
As well as the contribution towards the regional Local Government Employers function of £3,763 for each of the 32 participating boroughs, the boroughs each contribute £5,455 towards the 16-19 YPES service, the same level as for the current year. Since 2010/11, the overall reduction in the Joint Committee subscription is £96,005 per borough, or 37.2%.
In continued recognition of the current financial climate and the level of reserves that have been maintained over recent financial years, the Leaders’ Committee has approved a further one-off payment of £25,000 per borough from accumulated Joint Committee reserves. This one-off payment will be reflected as a credit on the annual invoice for the Joint Committee subscription, which will be sent to boroughs in April 2016. 
Borough Contributions towards commissioned services provided by the London Boroughs Grants Committee
The borough contributions for 2016/17 can be summarised in the table below:

	
	2016/17 (£000)
	2015/16 (£000)
	Variance (£000)
	Variance (%)

	Commissioned services
	8,505
	8,505
	-
	-

	Administration costs
	495
	495
	-
	-

	Total Borough Contributions
	9,000
	9,000
	-
	-


As detailed above, total borough contributions to commissioned services provided by the Grants Committee for 2016/17 will remain at £9 million, the same level as for 2015/16. Since 2010/11, average borough contributions towards commissioned services have reduced by just under 66%.
Again, in recognition of the current financial climate and the level of reserves that have been maintained over recent financial years, the Leaders’ Committee has approved a further one-off payment from uncommitted grants committee reserves totalling £486,000 for 2016/17; £185,000 of which relates the borough funded S.48 programme and £301,000 relates to the expiring DwP ESF joint funded programme. Both the borough contributions and the one-off payment will be apportioned amongst boroughs in accordance with the ONS mid-year population figures as at June 2014.

The financial year 2016/17 represents to final year of the existing four-year programme of commissions provided by the Grants Committee under S.48 of the Local Government Act 1985. Recommendations will be put before the Grants Committee and the Leaders’ Committee this winter for decision of the scope and scale of the future commissioning programme from 1 April 2017 and will influence the level of the budgetary provision from 2017/18 onwards.

A separate circular setting out the specific requirements in respect of approving the Grants Scheme budget for 2016/17 has also been sent out today.  In order for that budget to be ratified, two-thirds of boroughs must indicate their assent to it by the end of January 2016. A formal response to that circular is sought, therefore, ideally by Friday 15 January 2016, but no later than Friday 29 January 2016.
TEC Core Parking Subscription (as agreed by the London Councils Transport and Environment Committee)

The TEC core parking subscription is £1,500 per borough for the current financial year; TfL also pay the same amount. The relatively low level of this particular subscription reflects the fact that TEC raises most of its income through charges for the direct and traded services that it provides to boroughs, TfL and other users (see below). It has been agreed, therefore, that the TEC core parking subscription remains at £1,500 per 
Borough and for TfL for 2016/17, the same level as the charge for 2015/16, although the charge has reduced by 25% since 2010/11.
However, in further recognition of the current financial climate and the level of reserves that have been maintained over recent financial years, the Transport and Environment Committee have approved a one-off payment from uncommitted TEC reserves of £10,000 per borough (and for TfL) for 2016/17, totalling £340,000.
Administration Charges for Transport-related Direct Services (as agreed by the London Councils Transport and Environment Committee)

The three charges for 2016/17 in respect of the direct services provided to boroughs are as follows:
· The Freedom Pass Administration Charge - No charge to boroughs in 2016/17, as the cost is fully covered by replacement Freedom Pass income. This represents a saving of £8,589 per borough on the current years charge. Since 2010/11, this charge to boroughs has reduced by £14,234 per borough, or 100%.
· The Taxicard Administration Charge - the net cost to be charged to boroughs in 2016/17 is £338,182, the same charges as for the current year. The Taxicard membership data as at 30 September 2015 has been further cleansed to exclude members who had not used their Taxicard for two years. The outcome has been to reduce the scheme membership from 76.018 to 67,780, a reduction of 8,238, or 10.8%. This reduced spreading base has increased the underlying unit cost of a permit to from £4.45 to £4.99 per member. Since 2010/11, the overall amount recharged to boroughs has reduced by £127,000, or 27.3%.
· The Lorry Control Administration Charge is calculated in the same manner as the Freedom Pass and Taxicard administration charge; although it is apportioned to boroughs in accordance with the ONS mid-year population figures for, in the case of 2016/17, the population data for 2014 is used. The total cost of administering the scheme is estimated to be £674,119 in 2016/17, compared to £541,793 in 2015/16. After consideration of projected income of £750,000 from the enforcement of the scheme, there will be no borough or TfL contribution to the scheme in 2016/17, as for the current year. Since 2010/11, this charge to boroughs has reduced by an average sum of £14,524 per borough, or 100%.
Unit Charges for Parking Traded Services (as agreed by the London Councils Transport and Environment Committee)

The individual charges for 2016/17 in respect of the parking traded services provided to boroughs and other users are detailed below. The retender of the Parking Managed Services contract from July 2015 is expected to deliver further savings in 2016/17 as the full year effect of the new contract prices apply.
Parking Enforcement Charge – £0.4681 per PCN, based on PCNs issued by boroughs during 2014/15, an increase of £0.0348 per PCN, or 8%, on the charge of £0.433 per PCN for 2015/16. 
Parking Appeals - £33.32 per manual appeal, a reduction of £0.08 or 0.23% on the charge for the current year. In addition, for those boroughs that convert to the electronic submission of appeals evidence, the additional reduction in the variable unit charge offered by the contractor of £3.42 per appeal will be passed on in full to boroughs as an incentive to move to this more effective process. In such cases the
cost of an appeal will reduce to £29.90, a £0.07 or 0.23% reduction on the comparative charge for 2015/16, so there is a clear incentive for boroughs to move towards the electronic submission of evidence. In addition, under the new parking managed services contract, it is possible to offer boroughs and TfL a differential charge for processing Statutory Declarations. For manual statutory declarations, the proposed unit charge will be £28.17 compared to the charge of £33.40 for the current year, which currently mirrors the hard copy appeal charge. This represents a reduction of £5.23, or 15.65%. For electronic statutory declarations, the proposed unit charge will be £27.49, a reduction of £2.48, or 8.28% on the electronic appeal unit charge for the current year.
TRACE (Electronic) - £7.31 per inquiry –a reduction of £1.29 or 15% on the charge for the current year.
TRACE (Manual Fax) - £7.48 per inquiry – a reduction of £1.32, or 15% on the charge for the current year.
PEC - £0.17 per inquiry – a reduction of £0.03, or 15% on the charge for the current year.
Registration of Debt at Northampton County Court - £7 per registration– no increase on the charge for the current year.
One-off repayments to boroughs

As detailed above, a combined sum of £1.651 million will be repaid to boroughs (and TfL in respect of TEC) from the uncommitted reserves of London Councils three separate funding streams. The apportionment of this sum across boroughs (and TfL) is detailed at Schedule 1.
Concessionary Fares Scheme – Freedom Pass

The Freedom Pass settlement is agreed annually. The main element of this is with Transport for London (TfL), and there are separate elements with the Association of Train Operating Companies for concessions on national rail and with bus companies 
that operate services outside the TfL bus network. However the TfL element is by far the most significant.

The total settlement for 2016/17 is detailed in the table below, which is compared to the 2015/16 settlement:
	 
	2016/17 (£000)
	2015/16 (£000)
	Change (£000)

	TfL settlement
	333,940
	327,922
	6,018

	ATOC settlement
	18,520
	21,334
	(2,814)

	Non TfL Bus Operators
	1,700
	2,200
	(500)

	Freedom Pass issue costs
	1,518
	1,518
	-

	Total Cost 
	355,678
	352,974
	2,704

	
	
	
	

	Financed by
	
	
	

	Borough contributions
	(355,678)
	(352,974)
	(2,704)

	Total Finance
	(355,678)
	(352,974)
	(2,704)


The total estimated cost payable by boroughs towards the scheme in 2016/17 of £355.678 million compares to £352.974 million payable for 2015/16, an increase of £2.704 million or 0.77%.
The apportionment of the total borough contribution of £355.678 million for 2016/17 is detailed in Schedule 2 attached.
Taxicard Scheme

The Transport and Environment Committee will undertake the annual survey of borough budgets for the Taxicard Scheme for 2016/17 before confirming the overall Taxicard trips budget for the 2016/17 financial year. The current estimated amount of borough funding towards the scheme in 2016/17 is £2.658 million. The TfL contribution is estimated to be £9.704 million, giving a scheme budget of £12.362 million for 2016/17. 
Conclusion

For further information on any of the issues raised in this circular, please contact Frank Smith, Director of Corporate Resources on 020-7934-9700; mailto:frank.smith@londoncouncils.gov.uk.
John O’Brien
Chief Executive 
